R REVIEWS

Annual Review of Microbiology Electron Transfer Beyond the Outer Membrane: Putting Electrons to Rest

J.A. Gralnick and D.R. Bond

BioTechnology Institute and Department of Plant and Microbial Biology, University of Minnesota, St. Paul, Minnesota, USA; email: gralnick@umn.edu, dbond@umn.edu

Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 2023. 77:517-39

The Annual Review of Microbiology is online at micro.annualreviews.org

https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-micro-032221-023725

Copyright © 2023 by the author(s). This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. See credit lines of images or other third-party material in this article for license information.



- www.annualreviews.org
- Download figures
- Navigate cited references
- Keyword search
- Explore related articles
- Share via email or social media



Keywords

Shewanella, *Geobacter*, extracellular electron transfer, cytochrome, electron shuttles

Abstract

Extracellular electron transfer (EET) is the physiological process that enables the reduction or oxidation of molecules and minerals beyond the surface of a microbial cell. The first bacteria characterized with this capability were *Shewanella* and *Geobacter*, both reported to couple their growth to the reduction of iron or manganese oxide minerals located extracellularly. A key difference between EET and nearly every other respiratory activity on Earth is the need to transfer electrons beyond the cell membrane. The past decade has resolved how well-conserved strategies conduct electrons from the inner membrane to the outer surface. However, recent data suggest a much wider and less well understood collection of mechanisms enabling electron transfer to distant acceptors. This review reflects the current state of knowledge from *Shewanella* and *Geobacter*, specifically focusing on transfer across the outer membrane and beyond—an activity that enables reduction of highly variable minerals, electrodes, and even other organisms.

517

Contents

1.	BACKGROUND	518
2.	THE OUTER SURFACE: WHAT PRESENTS THE ELECTRONS	
	TO THE OUTSIDE WORLD?	519
	2.1. Shewanella: The Porin-Cytochrome Solution	519
	2.2. OmcA	520
	2.3. MtrDEF	520
	2.4. The Highly Diversified Porin-Cytochrome Strategy of <i>Geobacter</i>	520
	2.5. OmcB-Based Porin-Cytochrome Conduits	521
	2.6. Are Specific <i>Geobacter</i> Conduits Used for Specific Acceptors?	522
	2.7. Diversity of <i>Geobacter</i> Porin-Cytochromes	523
3.	ELECTRON SHUTTLING: EXTRACELLULAR ELECTRON	
	TRANSFER DISCONNECTED	523
	3.1. Electron Shuttling: The Flavin Awakens	524
	3.2. Flavins and the Mtr Pathway	526
	3.3. Electron Shuttles in <i>Geobacter</i>	526
4.	APPENDAGES: REACH OUT AND TOUCH	527
	4.1. Microbial Nanowires in <i>Geobacter</i>	527
	4.2. The OmcE and OmcS Cytochrome Nanowire Family	529
	4.3. The Unique Structure of the OmcZ Nanowire	529
	4.4. Physiological Roles of OmcS, OmcE, and OmcZ	530
	4.5. Microbial Nanowires in <i>Shewanella</i>	531
5.	CONCLUDING REMARKS	531

1. BACKGROUND

The enzymes responsible for biogeochemical cycling of carbon, nitrogen, and sulfur are typically located inside the cytoplasm or within the cytoplasmic membrane. The chemistry of each compound is unique, the active sites for catalysis are highly conserved, and the sequences encoding these enzymes are easily identified in genomes. The insolubility and diversity of abundant electron acceptors such as Fe(III) and Mn(IV) and their ability to accept electrons from multiple redoxactive cofactors with a sufficiently low redox potential place very different constraints on electron transfer strategies used by dissimilatory metal-reducing bacteria such as *Shewanella* and *Geobacter*.

In the last decade, new molecular details have emerged to show how electrons from the periplasm cross cell membranes and reach distant electron acceptors. Multiple porin-cytochrome complexes, where multiheme *c*-type cytochromes are threaded through a β -barrel pore, reveal a strategy for transmembrane electron transfer that can now be identified in multiple metal-reducing and metal-oxidizing organisms. In contrast, mechanisms for delivering electrons beyond the cell are more diverse, and less well understood. In *Shewanella*, an exporter in combination with a periplasmic nucleotidase releases a pool of redox-active flavins that can shuttle electrons to acceptors not in contact with the cell, but *Shewanella* also can produce outer membrane nanowire extensions. In *Geobacter*, three different multiheme *c*-type cytochrome–based filament cryo-electron microscopy (EM) structures are a new component in the complement of nanowires known for decades to be essential for direct electron transfer to surfaces and other cells (111, 127, 128). In all these examples, from multiple nonhomologous porin-cytochrome conduits to cytochrome nanowires with unique heme packing arrangements, the mechanism of creating

conductivity appears conserved whereas the complexes themselves show evidence of arising independently. This lack of a single signature enzyme or protein among metal-reducing bacteria suggests this ability could be highly widespread yet invisible to most genome annotation methods.

2. THE OUTER SURFACE: WHAT PRESENTS THE ELECTRONS TO THE OUTSIDE WORLD?

2.1. Shewanella: The Porin-Cytochrome Solution

Genetic and biochemical evidence helped address the initial skepticism that a respiratory process could be connected across two membranes in gram-negative bacteria. The first indication that *Shewanella* requires proteins localized to the outer membrane to reduce insoluble substrates came from genetic studies that identified a transposon insertion in *mtrB* (5), which encodes an outer membrane β -barrel protein. In the same genetic locus is *mtrA*, encoding a decaheme *c*-type cytochrome, and *mtrC*, encoding an outer membrane decaheme *c*-type cytochrome lipoprotein (**Figure 1**).

Two multiheme cytochromes, OmcA and MtrC (also known as OmcB in some early literature), were shown to be surface exposed using protease degradation assays (104) and later shown to be lipoproteins, facilitating their association with the surface of the cell (105). A role for these proteins in reduction of iron and manganese minerals was also demonstrated genetically (6, 104). MtrF is a third outer membrane, multiheme *c*-type cytochrome that is encoded directly upstream of the *omcA* locus (40) (**Figure 1**) but does not appear to have a role in metal reduction in the presence of OmcA or MtrC (103). Interestingly, MtrF does have the functional capacity to facilitate iron reduction (19) and is largely responsible for the residual iron reduction activity of an *omcA/mtrC* double mutant (18).

Localization of OmcA and MtrC (and presumably MtrF) requires the type II secretion pathway, first demonstrated in *Shewanella putrefaciens* (21) and later verified in *Shewanella oneidensis* (131). The integral outer membrane protein MtrB also appears to be required for proper localization of



Figure 1

The mtr gene cluster from Shewanella oneidensis (top) encoding porin-cytochrome complexes (bottom).

OmcA and MtrC (103), though how MtrB influences the localization of these decaheme *c*-type cytochromes remains unclear.

Structures of MtrF (15), OmcA (23), and MtrC (25) have been experimentally determined, with these proteins exhibiting a "staggered cross" arrangement of heme groups. A functional understanding of how electrons flow across the outer membrane was gained from determining the structure of the entire MtrCAB complex from *Shewanella baltica* (26), providing structural validation for the porin-cytochrome model initially proposed by Richardson et al. (122) (**Figure 1**). Periplasmic electron carrier proteins [FccA and CctA (138)] transfer electrons to the N-terminal, periplasmic-exposed heme group of MtrA. The MtrA protein itself is almost fully embedded in the integral outer membrane protein MtrB. MtrC forms the third portion of the complex, with one of its heme groups in close proximity to the C-terminal heme of MtrA.

2.2. OmcA

The majority of sequenced genomes from the genus *Shewanella* contain homologs of *mtrCAB*, suggesting that extracellular electron transfer is a general metabolic capability of these bacteria. Upstream of *mtrCAB* in these genomes is a gene encoding an OmcA-like protein, sometimes with 11 heme groups rather than 10 (23, 25, 132) and sometimes with up to 3 related copies (3). OmcA mutations in *S. oneidensis* do not manifest significant extracellular electron transfer (EET)-related phenotypes on their own, but they become important when MtrC is removed (17). OmcA may have an accessory role in the process of EET, perhaps in binding insoluble substrates (54, 55, 88, 102, 151). Direct interactions between OmcA and MtrC were seen in experiments with histidine-tagged proteins in vitro (130), but subsequent experiments with native proteins have not supported this observation (25). OmcA and MtrC also appear to have distinct mobility dynamics (14), consistent with a more transient association. The conservation and diversification of *omcA* and its homologs seen in the *Shewanella* genome are good evidence for their importance, though the factors driving variability of this component are not known.

2.3. MtrDEF

Encoded upstream of *omcA* is a second gene cluster that also encodes a membrane-spanning complex, MtrDEF. While the components encoded by MtrDEF share a high degree of similarity to MtrCAB, the gene order differs, likely due to the resolution of a duplication event prior to the speciation of the genus *Shewanella*. The paralog pairs in *S. oneidensis* are MtrC/MtrF (34% identity), MtrA/MtrD (68% identity), and MtrB/MtrE (35% identity). While inactivating *mtrDEF* on their own does not lead to a significant metal reduction defect in *S. oneidensis, mtrDEF* can partially complement reduction of soluble Fe(III) citrate in a mutant strain lacking nearly all Mtr-related genes (19). Like OmcA, its conservation within the genus *Shewanella* suggests an important role. Increased expression (\sim 2–3-fold) of the *mtrDEF* genes was observed in CaCl₂-induced aggregated particles that might correlate to O₂ limitation under these conditions (98). The multiheme cytochrome MtrF may be preferentially matured and/or localized to the cell surface under conditions of high iron, as suggested by the polarizability phenotype of a mutant strain expressing *mtrDEF* when grown with fumarate and Fe(III) citrate compared to the phenotype when grown only with fumarate (147). While the *mtr* gene cluster is largely conserved across the genus *Shewanella*, the inventory of porin-cytochrome capability in *Geobacter* is much more broad and diverse.

2.4. The Highly Diversified Porin-Cytochrome Strategy of Geobacter

Compared to *Shewanella*, less is known about electron transfer across the *Geobacter* outer membrane. While a similar strategy of porin-cytochrome conduits is employed, the proteins identified





Strains in which OmcB is replaced by lipoprotein cytochromes <40% similar to OmcB



Figure 2

Diversity of gene clusters encoding porin-cytochrome complexes in *Geobacter sulfurreducens*. (*a*) Based on the presence of lipoprotein signal sequences, putative extracellular-facing cytochromes and subunits are shown in red. Likely membrane-spanning β -sheet proteins are in green, and periplasmic cytochromes in yellow. (*b*) Examples of non-homologous replacement of the outer cytochrome in the system, where multiple genomes have the same gene organization of *omb/oma*, but lipocytochromes of different sizes replace the *omc* subunit. Locus tags on the left refer to genomes containing the entire three-gene cluster as it is found in *G. sulfurreducens*, while locus tags on the right are clusters in which *omb/oma* are conserved but the OmcB gene has been replaced. (*c*) Model of a porin-cytochrome complex, using OmcB as an example. Figure adapted from Reference 53 (CC BY 4.0).

to date share no homology with Mtr proteins in *Shewanella*. In addition, *Geobacter* encodes and expresses multiple unrelated conduits (Figure 2).

2.5. OmcB-Based Porin-Cytochrome Conduits

A large Fe(III)-reducing complex enriched from *Geobacter sulfurreducens* membranes (90) led to early identification of a duplication within the genome encoding two 89-kDa dodecaheme lipoprotein cytochromes (91) sharing 73% identity, now known as OmcB and OmcC. Deletion of *omcB* caused a defect in soluble Fe(III) reduction, while deletion of *omcC* had little effect (65, 66). The importance of OmcB in electron transfer became increasingly evident in genetic experiments where deletion of cytochromes unrelated to OmcB led to Fe(III) reduction deficiencies that were later traced back to a loss of OmcB. For example, deletion of *macA*, encoding a periplasmic diheme peroxidase (12, 62, 129), lowered *omcB* expression and caused poor Fe(III) reduction, which

could be restored by expression of *omcB* from a constitutive promoter. Removal of the multiheme cytochromes OmcG and OmcH also lowered OmcB levels in the outer membrane even though *omcB* mRNA was still present, leading to a decrease in Fe(III) reduction (60).

With the discovery of the porin-cytochrome paradigm in Shewanella, re-examination of genes adjacent to omcB revealed a small octaheme cytochrome (ombB) and a hypothetical β-barrel-forming protein (omaB) that suggested an unpronounceable OmcB-OmbB-OmaB transmembrane complex analogous to the MtrCAB complex, even though there is no homology between proteins in these two systems (Figure 2). Within the duplicated region also was the similar omcC next to ombC and omaC, which shared 100% identity with their omb/oma homologs. Intact ~155-kDa complexes consistent with OmcB-OmbB/C-OmaB/C and OmcC-OmbB/C-OmaB/C units could be purified from the G. sulfurreducens outer membrane, and isolated complexes inserted into liposomes catalyzed transmembrane electron transfer (71). Genetic experiments confirmed that deletion of other constituents from these operons (omaB/C or ombB/C) caused similar Fe(III)reduction defects as $\Delta omcB$ (73). The OmcB/C system remains the only porin-cytochrome complex in Geobacter with biochemically confirmed transmembrane electron transfer abilities. Operons containing this omcB-ombB-omaB cluster are found in nearly every close relative of G. sulfurreducens, but as the regions of 100% identity within the duplicated region often cause sequencing and/or assembly errors (especially in metagenomes), the origin, stability, and role of the OmcB/C duplication are less clear.

2.6. Are Specific Geobacter Conduits Used for Specific Acceptors?

While OmcB-family conduits are clearly involved in electron transfer to soluble Fe(III), bioinformatic analyses find at least three other putative outer membrane electron conduits encoded on the genome of *G. sulfurreducens*, raising the possibility that different conduits could be used for different acceptors (133). Additional evidence supporting this hypothesis came from genome-wide transposon studies where insertions in *omcB* or *omcC* had no effect on *G. sulfurreducens* growth with electrodes, but insertions within an unrelated four-gene cluster (GSU2645-2642) containing a predicted dodecaheme periplasmic cytochrome (*extA*), β -barrel-like protein (*extB*), and two penta- and dodecaheme lipoprotein cytochromes (*extCD*) caused significant growth defects (13).

Along with the *omcB/C* and *extABCD* systems, *G. sulfurreducens* contains *extEFG* (GSU2726-2724), encoding a predicted outer membrane ExtE β barrel, outer membrane lipoprotein pentaheme *c*-cytochrome ExtF, and periplasmic dodecaheme *c*-cytochrome ExtG (**Figure 2**). Also known is *extHIJKL* (GSU2940-2936), which instead of an outer membrane lipoprotein *c*-cytochrome, encodes a rhodanese-family lipoprotein ExtH; β -barrel-like ExtI; a small periplasmic protein, ExtJ; and ExtK, a periplasmic pentaheme *c*-cytochrome that could also include downstream protein ExtL due to a stop codon encoding a possible selenocystine (32). Markerless deletion mutants lacking all single, double, and triple combinations of *omcBC*, *extABCD*, *extEFG*, and *extHIJKL* are available (52).

While conclusions regarding specific roles of different complexes are influenced by expression levels, and remain to be confirmed in related strains, some general trends have emerged. Repeatedly, significant soluble Fe(III) reduction defects are found in $\Delta omcBC$ strains, but deletion of *extABCD* in $\Delta omcBC$ is necessary to most severely affect soluble Fe(III) reduction. Expression of either the *omcB-ombB-omaB* operon or the *extABCD* cluster completely restores soluble Fe(III) reduction in mutants lacking all conduit genes. In contrast, deletion of *extEFG* in $\Delta omcBC$ is necessary to eliminate most insoluble Fe(III) reduction, strains containing only the *extEFG* cluster perform better with Mn(IV) oxides than Fe(III) oxides, and deletion of all five clusters is required to remove residual reduction of all metals. When electrodes are the electron acceptor, only strains lacking *extABCD* show a growth defect (52). In fact, a strain containing *extABCD* but lacking all other conduit clusters grows faster, forms denser biofilms, and produces a higher final density on electrodes (53). Complemented strains expressing *extABCD* from a vector also grow faster than wild type on electrodes.

While OmcBC and ExtEFG are linked to Fe(III) and Mn(IV) reduction, and ExtABCD is essential for electrode growth, there is evidence for ExtHIJKL participating in selenite and tellurite respiration, along with biochemical evidence that this cluster encodes a complex. Deletion of *extI* in *G. sulfurreducens* decreases the cell's ability to reduce both selenite and tellurite (49), and *extI* deletion affects localization of the rhodanese-related ExtH lipoprotein to the outer membrane (50). Using antibodies specific to ExtI and ExtH, these can be shown to exist in complexes with a larger molecular weight, but the presence of other subunits is yet to be determined.

While the unique extracellular rhodanese-domain protein in ExtHIJKL provides a possible explanation for its reduction of selenite or tellurite, it is more difficult to explain why OmcB-based conduits do not support electrode reduction, or why ExtABCD does not participate in metal oxide reduction. Transcriptional differences cannot explain these preferences, as the entire *omcB-omcC* duplicated operon shows tenfold higher expression in electrode-grown cells compared to *extABCD* (52), while *extABCD* has a similar expression level as *extEFG* and *extHIJKL*. One hypothesis could be the need to interface with nanowires or extracellular proteins involved in electron transfer beyond the cell membrane. Nanowires such as OmcE and OmcS, described in later sections, as well as the cell-associated triheme lipoprotein cytochrome PgcA (155) are needed for metal oxide reduction, while the nanowire OmcZ is the only cytochrome complexes can inject electrons into these different extracellular wires and proteins; e.g., only ExtABCD can interface with OmcZ. There are no ExtABCD structures or studies testing nanowire interactions, but this speculation would also explain why both ExtABCD and OmcB-based complexes still support growth with soluble metals.

2.7. Diversity of Geobacter Porin-Cytochromes

Along with a greater variety of porin-cytochrome complexes, another notable difference between *Geobacter* and *Shewanella* is swapping of cytochromes with nonhomologous proteins. For example, in operons containing the *ombB* β -barrel and *omaB* periplasmic cytochrome genes, *omcB* is often replaced in *Geobacter* genomes with a range of completely different lipoprotein multiheme cytochromes, differing in both size and predicted heme number (**Figure 2**). In the ExtEFG family, the ExtF lipoprotein cytochrome is common, while the ExtG cytochrome predicted to be in the periplasm is replaced by cytochromes half as large, and in many cases, these also contain lipoprotein signal sequences. ExtABCD shows yet another pattern, where the lipoprotein cytochrome ExtC is highly conserved, but ExtD is more often than not replaced by a different lipoprotein cytochrome pared to MtrCAB, the exterior-facing components of *Geobacter* complexes are constantly evolving or being replaced, and there may not be a single porin-cytochrome cluster that marks a genome as being from an Fe(III)-reducing or electrode-reducing cell.

3. ELECTRON SHUTTLING: EXTRACELLULAR ELECTRON TRANSFER DISCONNECTED

Once at the surface of the bacterial cell envelope, distribution of electrons to electron acceptors can occur in a direct manner where the substrate interacts specifically with the terminal reductase(s), a

redox active conduit, or indirectly through a mediator that facilitates electron transfer to substrates located some distance from the cell surface. In the case of direct electron transfer, cells must be in direct contact with insoluble substrates such as iron or manganese minerals. Mediated EET is now primarily referred to as electron shuttling, a term initially coined during work in *Shewanella*, which was proposed to have this capability (112), and in *Geobacter*, which did not (106). Newman & Kolter (112) proposed that *S. oneidensis* secreted quinones as redox-active small molecules that could be used to facilitate respiration of insoluble substrates away from the cell surface. Whereas the *Shewanella* observation was later shown to be due to cross feeding (101, 105), the idea of electron shuttling pushed the field forward and provided a key point of distinction between the mechanism of EET in *Shewanella* and *Geobacter*.

Initial experiments separating cells from their insoluble substrate were done with semipermeable membranes (e.g., dialysis tubing), resulting in the conclusion that direct contact was required (108). Nevin & Lovley (108) performed key control experiments using dialysis tubing with a 300-kDa MW cutoff and showed that this material still prevented a low-molecular-weight electron shuttle [anthraquinone-2,6-disulfonate (AQDS)] and a chelator [nitrilotriacetic acid (NTA)] from facilitating electron transfer to the sequestered Fe(III) oxide. The interest in exploring the potential mechanism of electron shuttling and the realization that semipermeable membranes were not an effective method to study this process motivated the development of other approaches. The first approach was to incorporate Fe(III) oxide into microporous alginate beads, estimated to have a molecular mass cutoff of 12 kDa (108). Geobacter metallireducens was able to reduce only a small fraction of the total Fe(III) available, likely located at or near the surface of the beads; however, nearly all the iron could be reduced to Fe(II) with the addition of AQDS (108). A similar observation was also made using cultures of G. sulfurreducens and using 1% agar as a method of separating cells from substrate (136). Unlike Geobacter, a Shewanella strain (S. alga BrY) was capable of reducing a significant amount of iron that was sequestered in alginate beads without addition of an exogenous electron shuttle (109). The different capacities to facilitate reduction of entrapped iron by Shewanella and Geobacter are illustrated in Figure 3.

The second approach was to precipitate Fe(III) oxide in and around nanoporous glass beads, which were $\sim 100 \,\mu$ m in diameter with interconnected pores with an average diameter of $\sim 50 \,$ nm (70). Several *Shewanella* strains (*S. oneidensis, Shewanella* sp. ANA-3, and *S. putrefaciens* CN-32) were shown to mediate reduction of iron beyond what was localized to the outer cortex of the beads (70). These key experiments demonstrate a fundamental difference between EET strategies of *Geobacter* and *Shewanella* and motivated additional work to identify and characterize the electron shuttle produced by *Shewanella* strains that enable EET at a distance.

3.1. Electron Shuttling: The Flavin Awakens

The identity of the electron shuttle produced by *Shewanella* was determined independently by two groups using different approaches. One used bioelectrochemical reactors with a poised graphite electrode as the electron acceptor (97), while the other used insoluble Fe(III) oxides (144). Adding additional flavins to cells reducing electrodes (97) or Fe(III) oxide (144) enhanced the rate of reduction by *Shewanella* strains. The primary flavin found in culture supernatants is flavin mononucleotide (FMN), but the dephosphorylated form, riboflavin (B₂), also can be found (97, 144).

Flavins are essential for all living organisms, as FMN and flavin adenine dinucleotide (FAD) are cofactors for a wide range of critical biochemical reactions throughout metabolism in all domains of life (1). The genes encoding flavin biosynthesis in *S. oneidensis* combine components from both *Escherichia coli* and *Bacillus subtilis* with several proteins encoded more than once (10), including



Figure 3

Fe(III)-loaded alginate beads have been used to help differentiate between direct and shuttle-mediated mechanisms for Fe(III) reduction by bacteria. *Shewanella* cells (*left*) are able to access Fe(III) embedded deep within porous matrices, resulting in a large zone of reduction, while *Geobacter* cells (*right*) require direct contact with Fe(III) located at or near the surface, resulting in a smaller zone of reduction. Yellow molecules represent flavins secreted by *Shewanella*. Small structures emanating from the cells represent outermembrane extensions or cytochrome nanowires for *Shewanella* or *Geobacter*, respectively.

a fused protein, RibBX, that appears to be repurposed for posttranscriptional regulatory control of flavin biosynthesis (11). Surprisingly the form of flavin secreted into the periplasm of *S. onei-densis* was determined to be FAD (20) by the multidrug and toxin efflux family protein Bfe (64). Periplasmic FAD is rapidly cleaved by the enzyme UshA, yielding FMN and AMP (20). Perhaps one driving force behind the secretion of FAD into the periplasm is the requirement of the unusual fumarate reductase of *Shewanella*, the flavocytochrome FccA, that requires a FAD cofactor for activity (57, 69, 92).

One criticism of the electron shuttle model of extracellular electron transfer is that a shuttleproducing cell may experience a metabolic burden, leading to a competitive disadvantage. While flavin secretion provided a strong fitness advantage when cells were respiring fumarate, which is a flavin-dependent process due to FccA, other electron acceptors did not show this effect (57), suggesting that the energy invested into the production and secretion of extracellular flavins was not significant.

Beyond a role in extracellular electron transfer, flavins may also play a role in chemotaxis and/or energy taxis to help *Shewanella* find insoluble substrates (116, 135). A cloud of flavins surrounding a potential electron acceptor would form a redox gradient—more oxidized closer to the substrate and more reduced away from it—which could be sensed and/or used by *Shewanella*. Such a model could explain observations of enhanced swimming speed exhibited by strains of *Shewanella* when approaching insoluble electron acceptors (38, 39, 116).

3.2. Flavins and the Mtr Pathway

In *Shewanella*, there exists some critical connections between flavins and the Mtr pathway. Strains lacking Mtr components are unable to catalyze the reduction of flavins (18) and putative flavinbinding sites were identified in the initial structural work with MtrF (15). MtrC and OmcA interact with various electron shuttles, including FMN and B2, and were suggested to have a 1:1 and a 2:1 stoichiometry of FMN to protein, respectively, using stopped-flow kinetics and NMR (nuclear magnetic resonance) (117). Edwards et al. (25) found that MtrC binds a single molecule of either FMN or B2, but only in the presence of the cellular reductant glutathione, which is thought to reduce a disulfide bond formed between two highly conserved cysteine residues. They observed similar flavin binding with OmcA and, to a lesser extent, with MtrF and UndA. They hypothesized that disulfide bond formation results in less favorable flavin binding under oxidizing conditions, whereas the highly reactive flavocytochrome would be made only under reducing conditions where the disulfide bond is not formed. The dynamics of disulfide bond formation and flavin binding appear to act as a throttle to help control electron transfer through these outer membrane decaheme proteins. Flavin binding is also consistent with electrochemical observations where a bound semiquinone form of flavin was observed to enhance the rate of EET (113, 114, 152).

3.3. Electron Shuttles in Geobacter

With the exception of *Geobacter uraniireducens*, which may secrete soluble FMN (44, 140), no *Geobacter* strain has been shown to reduce Fe(III) trapped in alginate beads, to be stimulated by addition of spent growth medium, or to be negatively affected when medium is exchanged from anode biofilms (7–9, 36, 109, 110). Based on these experiments, and measurements of culture supernatants (100), there is little evidence that *G. sulfurreducens* secretes abundant soluble extracellular compounds (>20 nM) to assist reduction of insoluble acceptors. However, addition of chelators or redox-active shuttles will strongly accelerate rates of Fe(III) oxide reduction (16, 76–79, 125). Naturally occurring humic substances have weak chelating ability, and abundant quinone groups at midpoint potentials that can act as electron acceptors for *Geobacter* (125). As humics are able to be oxidized by most Fe(III) forms, *Geobacter* likely utilizes them as electron shuttles in the environment (4).

Another possible extracellular mediator, although much more expensive for a cell than a small molecule, is a loosely attached or soluble extracellular cytochrome. One of the best candidates for this role is the *c*-type triheme lipoprotein PgcA (GSU1761). PgcA expression and abundance increase dramatically when insoluble Fe(III) oxides are the acceptor (2, 22, 58, 107), and selection for rapid growth with Fe(III) oxides enriches for upstream cAMP-GMP binding riboswitch mutations that greatly enhance *pgcA* expression in both *G. sulfurreducens* PCA and KN400 (134, 143). Mutants lacking *pgcA* are impaired in Fe(III) oxide reduction but are unaffected in growth with soluble metals or electrodes (155). The fact that accidental laboratory evolution can select for large changes in *pgcA* expression leads to phenotypic differences that can hide other phenotypes, such as the requirement for extracellular nanowires.

PgcA is produced as a 57-kDa lipoprotein, and processed to a smaller, non-lipoprotein form that can be detected in culture supernatants (134, 143, 154, 155). PgcA expressed and purified from *Shewanella* shows affinity for some laboratory Fe(III) oxides, but not bacterially produced magnetite. When added back to resting cell suspensions of both wild-type and $\Delta pgcA$ *G. sulfurreducens*, purified PgcA increases Fe(III) reduction rates similar to when FMN is added. The predicted structure of PgcA suggests each heme is separated by a long, flexible string of up to 29 proline-threonine repetitions. Similar repeats were reported by Lower et al. (89) to induce hydrogen bonding with metal oxide surfaces, and short threonine-proline-serine motifs are also found near exposed heme groups in the *S. oneidensis* OmcA crystal structure (24). These features indicate PgcA could act as a mobile shuttle between cells and Fe(III) oxides, using its natural affinity to limit loss to the environment, but such a strategy would be most useful under artificial conditions where cell densities are high and secreted proteins remain contained in a test tube.

While free FMN in *G. sulfurreducens* cultures is typically near or below the limits of detection (20–50 nM) (44, 100), a few reports indicate flavins could still participate in some aspects of *Geobacter* electron transfer. A hypothesis based on electrochemical data suggests *G. sulfurreducens* cytochromes or biofilm components might bind flavins to accelerate interfacial electron transfer (115), and riboflavin appears to bind OmcZ when purified from *E. coli* (142). Soluble FMN has been detected in cocultures of *G. metallireducens* and *G. sulfurreducens* after evolution for interspecies electron transfer, and additional exogenous riboflavin can improve growth of such syntrophic cocultures (45). No flavin secretion systems or flavin-binding sites in cytochrome structures of *Geobacter* are known, but these molecules are easily released by cell lysis and are highly facile at interfacial electron transfer, so flavins should be considered present in most laboratory experiments.

4. APPENDAGES: REACH OUT AND TOUCH

4.1. Microbial Nanowires in Geobacter

The need for outer membrane cytochrome conduits shows that Fe(III) reduction, including reduction of soluble and chelated forms, primarily occurs at or beyond the outer membrane. The inability of Geobacter to reduce Fe(III) oxides entrapped within alginate (109, 110) or agar (136) implies additional components are required to facilitate contact or attachment to insoluble acceptors. In 2005, cells undergoing metal reduction were shown to release two abundant cytochromes when subjected to shearing treatments (99). Deletion of these cytochromes, named OmcE and OmcS, affected reduction of Fe(III) oxides, but not soluble Fe(III) (99). A few months later, a new paradigm in extracellular electron transfer was introduced, as similar shearing experiments identified filaments with surprising electron transport properties under conductive probe atomic force microscopy, compared to globular materials or proteins sheared from other cells. These filaments were named nanowires. Insertional deletion of the pilA-N pilin gene (GSU1496) within a type IV pili operon eliminated most of these filaments and impaired growth with both Fe(III) oxides and electrodes (121). The hypothesis that bacteria utilized nanowires revolutionized all models of Geobacter electron transfer, as nanowires would eliminate the need for soluble shuttles to access materials not in contact with the cell and explain how cells formed conductive biofilms. Simply as an energetic solution, filling the space between cells and metals with enough redox proteins to create conductivity, akin to redox hydrogels, would take more protein than exists inside cells. Creating wires from proteins on the order of 3-4 nm per subunit could reach 1 µm beyond a cell for the cost of only \sim 300 proteins.

A great body of work exists regarding the hypothesis that nanowires are conductive filaments composed of a single pilin subunit (PilA-N). This is documented and well summarized in multiple reviews (80–85, 95), as well as in critiques of other publications (75, 86, 87, 94, 137). There is little question that *Geobacter* produces nanowires. Mutations in pili genes usually affect *Geobacter*'s ability to reduce metal oxides, form biofilms on electrodes, and produce filaments of different sizes and conductivities. What complicates interpretation of these studies is the fact that *G. sulfurreducens* also produces multiheme cytochrome filaments with dimensions and properties nearly identical to what were previously assumed to be pili (30, 148). In some cases, electron micrographs can be reanalyzed to show that images labeled as pili are actually cytochrome nanowires (149). Cryo-EM has shown that sheared preparations also contain abundant B-DNA



Cytochrome nanowires from *Geobacter sulfurreducens*. (*a*) Packing of *c*-type hemes in the three wire structures, with dashed lines showing interfaces of individual subunits. Wires are rotated to show overlapping OmcE and OmcS motifs within the fourth OmcE subunit. (*b*) Structures of the three nanowires showing differences in thickness, shape, and solvent exposure of hemes (*red*). (*c*) Structure of individual subunits for the hexaheme OmcS, tetraheme OmcE, and octoheme OmcZ. Figure adapted from Reference 150 (CC BY 4.0).

with similar dimensions as cytochrome nanowires and hypothetical pili (37, 149). The production of many extracellular cytochromes is affected by even subtle modifications of pilins, such as in the case where single–amino acid changes within the pili sequence alter the ratio of different extracellular cytochrome nanowires (153). There are no solved structures or publicly shared cryo-EM images for any *Geobacter* PilA-N-based nanowire at this time.

To date, three solved structures for cytochrome nanowires are available. The first two consist of OmcE (149) and OmcS (30, 148), the cytochromes originally found by shearing proteins from metal-reducing *Geobacter*. The third nanowire is OmcZ (150), a cytochrome essential for formation of conductive electrode biofilms (111) (**Figure 4**). The structure of the *G. sulfurreducens* type IV pilus is also known, but it is much larger than predicted and comprised of both PilA-N and PilA-C subunits. This differs from the in silico models that propose electron transport could occur through a thinner, conductive PilA-N-only filament (37, 150). As the identified type IV pilus is nonconductive, one hypothesis is that it plays a secretory or regulatory role, explaining defects in cytochrome production when pili are deleted, but this remains unconfirmed (37, 46, 63, 74, 124).

As evidenced by the electron transport properties of synthetic nanofibers comprised of aromatic-free peptides (47), CsgA curli fibers (56), tetratricopeptide repeat proteins (157), and even individual proteins lacking any redox cofactors (156), *c*-type hemes are not needed for

laboratory demonstrations of electron transport through a protein. To distinguish cytochrome nanowires and known forms of type IV pili from previous work with theories of conductive pili, the term e-pili is used to refer to filaments hypothesized to form from only the PilA-N subunit to make a conductive protein that is proposed to have metallic qualities (43, 145). Models of e-pili filaments place aromatic residues in a central core to justify the hypothesized conductivity, but these models lack features seen in all homologous bacterial and archaeal pilin structures, including the melting and unraveling of the core α helix in order to polymerize into a mature filament (28, 29, 33, 96, 146). Advancements in cryo-EM or isolation of an intact PilA-N-only filament from cells will help resolve this mystery.

4.2. The OmcE and OmcS Cytochrome Nanowire Family

The tetraheme OmcE nanowire differs from the hexaheme OmcS nanowire in both size and morphology, with a rise per subunit of \sim 34 Å with 6.1 subunits per turn for OmcE, compared to a 46.7 Å rise per subunit and 4.3 subunits per turn in OmcS (**Figure 4**). OmcE filaments, which are \sim 3 nm at their thinnest point and \sim 6 nm at their thickest, are easily distinguished from \sim 5–7.5-nm OmcS in EM images. Due to size and characteristic sinusoidal morphology, images labeled as pili can now be identified retroactively as OmcS (68, 72, 93). In some cases (such as the case of the strain containing the Aro-5 mutant pilus lacking aromatic residues in Reference 96), images can be used to compute an averaged power spectrum to conclusively identify the filaments as OmcS.

OmcE and OmcS lack any similarity in overall appearance of their filaments, internal protein fold, thickness, helical pitch, and primary sequence. However, the four-heme motif within OmcE subunits can be superimposed on the first four hemes within OmcS. Atom pairs from coordinating cysteine and histidine residues also show three-dimensional alignment between the two proteins (149).

A unique feature shared by both OmcE and OmcS is coordination of a heme in one subunit by a histidine from the next, stabilizing the interface and helping bring all hemes within 3-5 Å (edge-to-edge) for rapid electron transfer through the continuous bis-His heme core (30, 148, 149). Both proteins lack significant amounts of secondary structure (such as only 13% helices and 6% β strands in OmcS), a trait that should tolerate mutations, insertions, and deletions in unstructured regions. This could help explain the great sequence divergence between OmcE and OmcS while maintaining the same heme packing arrangement. On their surfaces, additional electron density suggests at least five exposed residues of OmcE are modified by glycans, while two residues are modified on OmcS by sugars or other small molecules (30, 148, 149).

4.3. The Unique Structure of the OmcZ Nanowire

The structure, dimensions, and heme packing of the OmcZ filament show no relation to OmcE or OmcS. OmcZ forms a 3- to 5-nm fiber with a rise of 58 Å between adjacent subunits. Unlike OmcE and OmcS, there is no coordination of hemes between subunits. The interfacial buried area of OmcZ is similar to that of OmcE (\sim 1100 Å²) and smaller than the OmcS interface (\sim 1900 Å²). All eight hemes of the OmcZ subunit are bis-His coordinated, with a unique heme (heme 6) in each subunit that does not fit into the central linear heme chain. All hemes in OmcZ are thus close to two other hemes, with the exception of the off-axis heme, which is only accessible to heme 5 at an edge-to-edge distance of 4.6 Å. The extra heme off the central core gives OmcZ a distinctive z shape in EM images (150, 153).

Unlike OmcE/S, which share a conserved heme motif, no hemes or OmcZ can be aligned with other nanowires. However, all three nanowires do share a general pattern common to most multiheme proteins where a pair of parallel hemes are followed by another doublet of parallel hemes. As the second pair is roughly perpendicular to the first, this is sometimes referred to as a T-shape repeat (51). Technically, pairs of hemes that appear parallel are rotated nearly 180° with respect to each other, making them anti-parallel, and this heme-heme angle pattern is seen in nearly every multiheme cytochrome in the Protein Data Bank, as discussed in References 51 and 149. In all nanowires, there is an antiparallel pair at the interface. Also different from OmcE and OmcS, OmcZ is first produced as an \sim 50-kDa protein and then posttranslationally cleaved to reveal the 30-kDa heme–containing monomer, after which there are no further modifications.

A striking feature of OmcZ is the solvent exposure of heme 6, which is estimated at 326 Å², on the order of the periplasmic-exposed heme in MtrA (292 Å²), and greater than any in OmcE (27–85 Å²) or OmcS (52–142 Å²). This exposure should facilitate electron transfer to other OmcZ wires, and/or to electrodes. Individual OmcZ filaments are reported to be much more conductive than OmcS (153). As there is little in the structure to explain this measurement, one hypothesis is that the solvent exposure of OmcZ hemes improves electron exchange with surfaces used to estimate electron transport properties.

4.4. Physiological Roles of OmcS, OmcE, and OmcZ

The new nanowire structures, pilus structures, and reports of DNA in samples resolve a longstanding mystery regarding the identity of most filaments on the *Geobacter* cell exterior, and the conductivity of cytochrome nanowires strongly suggests a role in electron transfer. However, many of these cytochromes are simultaneously expressed by cells, and their production can be affected by deletion of other cytochromes or pili, clouding results from genetic data. For example, deletion of a gene for a small monoheme cytochrome (*omcF*) increases transcript levels of both *omcS* and *omcE* (59), although neither OmcS nor OmcE is then detected on the outer surface of an *omcF* mutant. Deletion of *omcE* can increase levels of OmcS on the outer surface, while deletion of *omcS* increases OmcE (61). Deletion of *pilA-N* leads to loss of OmcS and OmcZ filaments from the cell surface (37). Mutation of aromatic amino acids within the PilA-N protein causes cells to produce more OmcZ filaments (153). Effects such as these make it difficult to interpret results from single deletions, especially those conducted before cytochrome nanowires were known to exist.

Like the highly expressed *omcB* conduit, both *omcE* and *omcS* are upregulated during growth with extracellular acceptors, even when genetic data show they are unnecessary. It is worth considering that growth with metal oxides, compared to soluble or easily reduced compounds, could be viewed by the cell as an energy-limited or acceptor-limited condition, rather than a response to a metal per se. Expression of *omcE* is substantial during growth with both fumarate and Fe(III) citrate and increases threefold during Fe(III) oxide growth, but it increases as much as ninefold with electrodes [compared to Fe(III) citrate] (2, 42, 99). However, OmcE has only been shown to be necessary for Fe(III) oxide reduction. OmcS transcripts are also present during growth with fumarate and electrodes but repressed during growth with Fe(III) citrate. This repression partially explains large increases (13- to 28-fold) reported during growth with insoluble metal oxides, as they are compared to the repressed Fe(III) citrate condition rather than fumarate (2, 42, 99). OmcS can also be one of the most abundant cytochromes in the proteome of Fe(III) oxide-grown cultures when compared to Fe(III) citrate-grown cultures (22) and can be visualized with goldconjugated antibodies extending from cells undergoing Fe(III) oxide reduction (67). Deletion of either omcE or omcS has been linked to defects in reduction of Fe(III) oxides, Mn(IV) oxides, U(VI), and humic acids (2, 126–128), but in each case, cells still retained at least one of the two nanowires.

The *omcZ* gene is upregulated over 40-fold in conductive electrode biofilms (31, 111), and it is abundant in the extracellular matrix between electrode-grown cells (48, 120). In fact, samples for atomic force microscopy imaging and OmcZ structure determination have been obtainable only from anode biofilms (150, 153). OmcZ is the only cytochrome out of over 80 multiheme proteins

in the *G. sulfurreducens* genome for which there is strong evidence that it is necessary for longdistance conductivity during electrode growth (111, 118, 123). Deletion of *omcZ* primarily affects anodic electron transfer to electrodes at low redox potentials [<0 V versus standard hydrogen electrode (SHE)], and it also slows cathodic corrosion of Fe^0 (141). In most studies, *omcZ* deletion does not affect reduction of other extracellular metals, with the caveat again that such singledeletion strains still have at least two other nanowires, plus the extracellular triheme cytochrome PgcA, and other extracellular proteins (2). The fact that OmcE, OmcS, OmcZ, OmcB, and PilA functions are deeply intertwined is further illustrated by the fact that deletion of the GSU1771 transcriptional regulator triggers 5- to 100-fold changes in expression of all five of these genes (41, 143).

4.5. Microbial Nanowires in Shewanella

While initial observations suggested that *S. oneidensis* made nanowires similar to the protein-based conductive structures of *Geobacter* (34), these structures were later determined to be extensions of the outer membrane that contain membrane-embedded porin-cytochrome components in addition to soluble periplasmic proteins (119). Conductivity across (34) and along (27) these structures in a manner that requires Mtr pathway components was demonstrated. The outer membrane extensions are related to the production of outer membrane vesicles (139), which have previously been shown to be capable of EET to iron minerals (35). Mobility of the outer membrane and outer membrane extensions in experiments using single-molecule tracking (14). EET activity in *Shewanella* integrates electron transfer into Mtr conduits, interactions between conduit complexes and mobility of these complexes (MtrCAB), and individual redox-active proteins (OmcA) within the outer membrane architecture.

5. CONCLUDING REMARKS

In the last few years, structural biology has dramatically altered our understanding of electron transfer out of *Shewanella* and *Geobacter*: While these organisms share common porin-cytochrome strategies creating conductive pathways across their outer membranes, these proteins appear to be evolutionarily unrelated to each other. In addition, there remains no explanation for why these organisms encode many versions of the same homologous conduit, as in the case of *Shewanella's* MtrCAB and MtrDEF conduits, and *Geobacter's* OmcB and OmcC conduits. It is unclear what role(s) can be attributed to accessory outer membrane multiheme cytochromes such as OmcA, or why there is broad diversity for this specific component across the genus. An even higher diversity of cytochromes exists in the *Geobacter* membrane.

Beyond the cell, electron transfer by *Shewanella* is a blend of direct and indirect electron transfer, where flavins influence both processes in important ways. In *Geobacter*, electron transfer is primarily based on extracellular proteins and nanowire extensions, with little evidence for the use of soluble flavins. While we know the identities and structures of three nanowire filaments so far, how electrons enter and leave the filaments is not well understood, nor is how they are assembled or organized in three-dimensional space within a biofilm. A key finding from all these new structures is that, while at the primary sequence level many of these cytochromes may look very different or even unrelated, they can have highly similar heme arrangements and functions. This uniquely low level of sequence conservation has caused multiheme cytochromes to be overlooked in most metagenomic surveys, and ignored when inferring the metabolism of uncultured organisms, suggesting a large number of organisms and new mechanisms catalyzing extracellular electron transfer remain to be discovered.

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT

The authors are not aware of any affiliations, memberships, funding, or financial holdings that might be perceived as affecting the objectivity of this review.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to acknowledge support from the Office of Naval Research (N00014-18-1-2632 to J.A.G. and D.R.B.), Army Research Office (W911NF2210074 to J.A.G. and D.R.B.), and Department of Energy (DOE-BES DE-SC0020329 to D.R.B.).

LITERATURE CITED

- Abbas CA, Sibirny AA. 2011. Genetic control of biosynthesis and transport of riboflavin and flavin nucleotides and construction of robust biotechnological producers. *Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev.* 75(2):321–60
- Aklujkar M, Coppi MV, Leang C, Kim BC, Chavan MA, et al. 2013. Proteins involved in electron transfer to Fe(III) and Mn(IV) oxides by *Geobacter sulfurreducens* and *Geobacter uraniireducens*. *Microbiology* 159(Part 3):515–35
- Baker IR, Conley BE, Gralnick JA, Girguis PR. 2022. Evidence for horizontal and vertical transmission of Mtr-mediated extracellular electron transfer among the *Bacteria. mBio* 13(1):e0290421
- Bauer I, Kappler A. 2009. Rates and extent of reduction of Fe(III) compounds and O₂ by humic substances. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 43:4902–4908
- Beliaev AS, Saffarini DA. 1998. Shewanella putrefaciens mtrB encodes an outer membrane protein required for Fe(III) and Mn(IV) reduction. J. Bacteriol. 180(23):6292–97
- Beliaev AS, Saffarini DA, McLaughlin JL, Hunnicutt D. 2001. MtrC, an outer membrane decahaem c cytochrome required for metal reduction in *Shewanella putrefaciens* MR-1. *Mol. Microbiol.* 39(3):722–30
- Bond DR, Holmes DE, Tender LM, Lovley DR. 2002. Electrode-reducing microorganisms that harvest energy from marine sediments. *Science* 295:483–85
- Bond DR, Lovley DR. 2003. Electricity production by *Geobacter sulfurreducens* attached to electrodes. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 69:1548–55
- Bond DR, Lovley DR. 2005. Evidence for involvement of an electron shuttle in electricity generation by Geothrix fermentans. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 71:2186–89
- Brutinel ED, Gralnick JA. 2012. Shuttling happens: soluble flavin mediators of extracellular electron transfer in *Shewanella. Appl. Microbiol. Botechnol.* 93(1):41–48
- 11. Brutinel ED, Dean AM, Gralnick JA. 2013. Description of a riboflavin biosynthetic gene variant prevalent in the phylum Proteobacteria. *J. Bacteriol.* 195(24):5479–86
- Butler JE, Kaufmann F, Coppi MV, Núñez C, Lovley DR. 2004. MacA, a diheme *c*-type cytochrome involved in Fe(III) reduction by *Geobacter sulfurreducens*. *J. Bacteriol*. 186(12):4042–45
- Chan CH, Levar CE, Jiménez-Otero F, Bond DR. 2017. Genome scale mutational analysis of *Geobacter sulfurreducens* reveals distinct molecular mechanisms for respiration and sensing of poised electrodes versus Fe(III) oxides. *7. Bacteriol.* 199(19):e00340-17
- Chong GW, Pirbadian S, Zhao Y, Zacharoff LA, Pinaud F, El-Naggar MY. 2022. Single molecule tracking of bacterial cell surface cytochromes reveals dynamics that impact long-distance electron transport. *PNAS* 119(19):e2119964119
- Clarke TA, Edwards MJ, Gates AJ, Hall A, White GF, et al. 2011. Structure of a bacterial cell surface decaheme electron conduit. *PNAS* 108(23):9384–89
- Coates JD, Ellis DJ, Blunt-Harris EL, Gaw CV, Roden EE, Lovley DR. 1998. Recovery of humicreducing bacteria from a diversity of environments. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 64:1504–9
- Coursolle D, Gralnick JA. 2010. Modularity of the Mtr respiratory pathway of *Shewanella oneidensis* strain MR-1. *Mol. Microbiol.* 77(4):995–1008
- Coursolle D, Baron DB, Bond DR, Gralnick JA. 2010. The Mtr respiratory pathway is essential for reducing flavins and electrodes in *Sbewanella oneidensis*. *J. Bacteriol*. 192(2):467–74

5. The first gene (*mtrB*) shown to be required for dissimilatory metal reduction.

- 19. Coursolle D, Gralnick JA. 2012. Reconstruction of extracellular respiratory pathways for iron(III) reduction in *Shewanella oneidensis* strain MR-1. *Front. Microbiol.* 3:56
- Covington ED, Gelbmann CB, Kotloski NJ, Gralnick JA. 2010. An essential role for UshA in processing of extracellular flavin electron shuttles by *Shewanella oneidensis*. *Mol. Microbiol.* 78(2):519–32
- DiChristina TJ, Moore CM, Haller CA. 2002. Dissimilatory Fe(III) and Mn(IV) reduction by Shewanella putrefacients requires ferE, a homolog of the pulE (gspE) type II protein secretion gene. J. Bacteriol. 184(1):142–51
- Ding YH, Hixson KK, Aklujkar MA, Lipton MS, Smith RD, et al. 2008. Proteome of *Geobacter sulfurre*ducens grown with Fe(III) oxide or Fe(III) citrate as the electron acceptor. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta Proteins* Proteom. 1784(12):1935–41
- Edwards MJ, Hall A, Shi L, Fredrickson JK, Zachara JM, et al. 2012. The crystal structure of the extracellular 11-heme cytochrome UndA reveals a conserved 10-heme motif and defined binding site for soluble iron chelates. *Structure* 20(7):1275–84
- Edwards MJ, Baiden NA, Johs A, Tomanicek SJ, Liang L, et al. 2014. The X-ray crystal structure of *Shewanella oneidensis* OmcA reveals new insight at the microbe-mineral interface. *FEBS Lett.* 588(10):1886–90
- 25. Edwards MJ, White GF, Norman M, Tome-Fernandez A, Ainsworth E, et al. 2015. Redox linked flavin sites in extracellular decaheme proteins involved in microbe-mineral electron transfer. *Sci. Rep.* 5:11677
- 26. Edwards MJ, White GF, Butt JN, Richardson DJ, Clarke TA. 2020. The crystal structure of a biological insulated transmembrane molecular wire. *Cell* 181(3):665–73.e10
- El-Naggar MY, Wanger G, Leung KM, Yuzvinsky TD, Southam G, et al. 2010. Electrical transport along bacterial nanowires from *Shewanella oneidensis* MR-1. PNAS 107(42):18127–31
- Escobar CA, Douzi B, Ball G, Barbat B, Alphonse S, et al. 2021. Structural interactions define assembly adapter function of a type II secretion system pseudopilin. *Structure* 29(10):1116–27.e8
- Feliciano GT, da Silva AJ, Reguera G, Artacho E. 2012. Molecular and electronic structure of the peptide subunit of *Geobacter sulfurreducens* conductive pili from first principles. *J. Phys. Chem. A* 116(30):8023–30
- Filman DJ, Marino SF, Ward JE, Yang L, Mester Z, et al. 2019. Cryo-EM reveals the structural basis of long-range electron transport in a cytochrome-based bacterial nanowire. *Commun. Biol.* 2:219
- Franks AE, Glaven RH, Lovley DR. 2012. Real-time spatial gene expression analysis within currentproducing biofilms. *ChemSusChem* 5:1092–98
- 32. Fujita M, Mihara H, Goto S, Esaki N, Kanehisa M. 2007. Mining prokaryotic genomes for unknown amino acids: a stop-codon-based approach. *BMC Bioinform.* 8:225
- Gambelli L, Isupov MN, Conners R, McLaren M, Bellack A, et al. 2022. An archaellum filament composed of two alternating subunits. *Nat. Commun.* 13(1):710
- Gorby YA, Yanina S, McLean JS, Rosso KM, Moyles D, et al. 2006. Electrically conductive bacterial nanowires produced by *Shewanella oneidensis* strain MR-1 and other microorganisms. *PNAS* 103(30):11358–63
- Gorby Y, McLean J, Korenevsky A, Rosso K, El-Naggar MY, Beveridge TJ. 2008. Redox-reactive membrane vesicles produced by *Shewanella*. *Geobiology* 6(3):232–41
- 36. Gregory KB, Bond DR, Lovley DR. 2004. Graphite electrodes as electron donors for anaerobic respiration. *Environ. Microbiol.* 6:596–604
- Gu Y, Srikanth V, Salazar-Morales AI, Jain R, O'Brien JP, et al. 2021. Structure of *Geobacter* pili reveals secretory rather than nanowire behaviour. *Nature* 597(7876):430–34
- Harris HW, El-Naggar MY, Bretschger O, Ward MJ, Romine MF, et al. 2010. Electrokinesis is a microbial behavior that requires extracellular electron transport. PNAS 107(1):326–31
- 39. Harris HW, Sánchez-Andrea I, McLean JS, Salas EC, Tran W, et al. 2018. Redox sensing within the genus *Shewanella*. *Front. Microbiol.* 8:2568
- 40. Heidelberg JF, Paulsen IT, Nelson KE, Gaidos EJ, Nelson WC, et al. 2002. Genome sequence of the dissimilatory metal ion-reducing bacterium *Shewanella oneidensis*. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 20(11):1118–23
- Hernández-Eligio A, Huerta-Miranda GA, Martínez-Bahena S, Castrejón-López D, Miranda-Hernández M, Juárez K. 2022. GSU1771 regulates extracellular electron transfer and electroactive biofilm formation in *Geobacter sulfurreducens*: Genetic and electrochemical characterization. *Bioelectrochemistry* 145:108101

26. Crystal structure of the MtrCAB complex, visualizing the porincytochrome model.

- 42. Holmes DE, Chaudhuri SK, Nevin KP, Mehta T, Methé BA, et al. 2006. Microarray and genetic analysis of electron transfer to electrodes in *Geobacter sulfurreducens*. Environ. Microbiol. 8(10):1805–15
- 43. Holmes DE, Dang Y, Walker D, Lovley DR. 2016. The electrically conductive pili of *Geobacter species* are a recently evolved feature for extracellular electron transfer. *Microbial Genom.* 2(8):e000072
- Huang L, Tang J, Chen M, Liu X, Zhou S. 2018. Two modes of riboflavin-mediated extracellular electron transfer in *Geobacter uraniireducens*. Front. Microbiol. 9:2886
- Huang L, Liu X, Ye Y, Chen M, Zhou S. 2020. Evidence for the coexistence of direct and riboflavinmediated interspecies electron transfer in *Geobacter* co-culture. *Environ. Microbiol.* 22:243–54
- Huerta-Miranda GA, Arroyo-Escoto AI, Burgos X, Juárez K, Miranda-Hernández M. 2019. Influence of the major *pilA* transcriptional regulator in electrochemical responses of *Geobacter sulfureducens* PilRdeficient mutant biofilm formed on FTO electrodes. *Bioelectrochemistry* 127:145–53
- Ing NL, Spencer RK, Luong SH, Nguyen HD, Hochbaum AI. 2018. Electronic conductivity in biomimetic α-helical peptide nanofibers and gels. ACS Nano 12:2652–61
- Inoue K, Leang C, Franks AE, Woodard TL, Nevin KP, Lovley DR. 2011. Specific localization of the c-type cytochrome OmcZ at the anode surface in current-producing biofilms of *Geobacter sulfurreducens*. *Environ. Microbiol. Rep.* 3:211–17
- Jahan MI, Tobe R, Mihara H. 2018. Characterization of a novel porin-like protein, ExtI, from Geobacter sulfurreducens and its implication in the reduction of selenite and tellurite. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 19(3):809
- Jahan MI, Juengwiwattanakitti P, Izu Y, Tobe R, Imai T, Mihara H. 2019. Selenite uptake by outer membrane porin ExtI and its involvement in the subcellular localization of rhodanese-like lipoprotein ExtH in *Geobacter sulfurreducens. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 516(2):474–79
- Jiang X, van Wonderen JH, Butt JN, Edwards MJ, Clarke TA, Blumberger J. 2020. Which multi-heme protein complex transfers electrons more efficiently? Comparing MtrCAB from Shewanella with OmcS from Geobacter. J. Phys. Chem. Lett. 11(21):9421–25
- Jiménez Otero F, Chan CH, Bond DR. 2018. Identification of different putative outer membrane electron conduits necessary for Fe(III) citrate, Fe(III) oxide, Mn(IV) oxide, or electrode reduction by *Geobacter sulfurreducens. J. Bacteriol.* 200(19):e00347-18
- 53. Jiménez Otero F, Chadwick GL, Yates MD, Mickol RL, Saunders SH, et al. 2021. Evidence of a streamlined extracellular electron transfer pathway from biofilm structure, metabolic stratification, and long-range electron transfer parameters. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 87(17):e0070621
- Jing X, Wu Y, Shi L, Peacock CL, Ashry NM, et al. 2020. Outer membrane *c*-type cytochromes OmcA and MtrC play distinct roles in enhancing the attachment of *Sbewanella oneidensis* MR-1 cells to goethite. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 86(23):e01941-20
- Johs A, Shi L, Droubay T, Ankner JF, Liang L. 2010. Characterization of the decaheme *c*-type cytochrome OmcA in solution and on hematite surfaces by small angle x-ray scattering and neutron reflectometry. *Biophys. 7*, 98(12):3035–43
- Kalyoncu E, Ahan RE, Olmez TT, Seker UOS. 2017. Genetically encoded conductive protein nanofibers secreted by engineered cells. RSC Adv. 7:32543–51
- Kees ED, Pendleton AR, Paquete CM, Arriola MB, Kane AL, et al. 2019. Secreted flavin cofactors for anaerobic respiration of fumarate and urocanate by *Shewanella oneidensis*: cost and role. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 85(16):e00852-19
- Kellenberger CA, Wilson SC, Hickey SF, Gonzalez TL, Su Y, et al. 2015. GEMM-I riboswitches from Geobacter sense the bacterial second messenger cyclic AMP-GMP. PNAS 112(17):5383–88
- Kim BC, Leang C, Ding YH, Glaven RH, Coppi MV, Lovley DR. 2005. OmcF, a putative *c*-type monoheme outer membrane cytochrome required for the expression of other outer membrane cytochromes in *Geobacter sulfurreducens*. *J. Bacteriol.* 187(13):4505–13
- Kim BC, Qian X, Leang C, Coppi MV, Lovley DR. 2006. Two putative *c*-type multiheme cytochromes required for the expression of OmcB, an outer membrane protein essential for optimal Fe(III) reduction in *Geobacter sulfurreducens*. *J. Bacteriol.* 188(8):3138–42
- Kim BC, Postier BL, Didonato RJ, Chaudhuri SK, Nevin KP, Lovley DR. 2008. Insights into genes involved in electricity generation in *Geobacter sulfurreducens* via whole genome microarray analysis of the OmcF-deficient mutant. 73(1):70–75

- 62. Kim BC, Lovley DR. 2008. Investigation of direct versus indirect involvement of the *c*-type cytochrome MacA in Fe(III) reduction by *Geobacter sulfurreducens*. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.* 286(1):39–44
- Klimes A, Franks AE, Glaven RH, Tran H, Barrett CL, et al. 2010. Production of pilus-like filaments in *Geobacter sulfurreducens* in the absence of the type IV pilin protein PilA. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.* 310(1):62–68
- Kotloski NJ, Gralnick JA. 2013. Flavin electron shuttles dominate extracellular electron transfer by Shewanella oneidensis. mBio 4(1):e00553-12
- 65. Leang C, Coppi MV, Lovley DR. 2003. OmcB, a *c*-type polyheme cytochrome, involved in Fe(III) reduction in *Geobacter sulfurreducens*. *J. Bacteriol.* 185(7):2096–103
- Leang C, Lovley DR. 2005. Regulation of two highly similar genes, omcB and omcC, in a 10 kb chromosomal duplication in Geobacter sulfurreducens. Microbiology 151(Part 6):1761–67
- Leang C, Qian X, Mester T, Lovley DR. 2010. Alignment of the *c*-type cytochrome OmcS along pili of Geobacter sulfurreducens. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 76(12):4080–84
- Leang C, Malvankar NS, Franks AE, Nevin KP, Lovley DR. 2013. Engineering *Geobacter sulfurreducens* to produce a highly cohesive conductive matrix with enhanced capacity for current production. *Energy Environ. Sci.* 6(6):1901–8
- Leys D, Tsapin AS, Nealson KH, Meyer TE, Cusanovich MA, Van Beeumen JJ. 1999. Structure and mechanism of the flavocytochrome *c* fumarate reductase of *Shewanella putrefaciens* MR-1. *Nat. Struct. Biol.* 6(12):1113–17
- Lies DP, Hernandez ME, Kappler A, Mielke RE, Gralnick JA, Newman DK. 2005. Shewanella oneidensis MR-1 uses overlapping pathways for iron reduction at a distance and by direct contact under conditions relevant for biofilms. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 71(8):4414–26
- Liu Y, Wang Z, Liu J, Levar C, Edwards MJ, et al. 2014. A trans-outer membrane porincytochrome protein complex for extracellular electron transfer by *Geobacter sulfurreducens* PCA. *Environ. Microbiol. Rep.* 6(6):776–85
- Liu X, Tremblay PL, Malvankar NS, Nevin KP, Lovley DR, Vargas M. 2014. A *Geobacter sulfurreducens* strain expressing *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* type IV pili localizes OmcS on pili but is deficient in Fe(III) oxide reduction and current production. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 80(3):1219–24
- 73. Liu Y, Fredrickson JK, Zachara JM, Shi L. 2015. Direct involvement of *ombB*, *omaB*, and *omcB* genes in extracellular reduction of Fe(III) by *Geobacter sulfurreducens* PCA. Front. Microbiol. 6:1075
- Liu X, Zhuo S, Rensing C, Zhou S. 2018. Syntrophic growth with direct interspecies electron transfer between pili-free *Geobacter* species. *ISME J*. 12(9):2142–51
- 75. Liu X, Nealson KH, Zhou S, Rensing C. 2022. Reply to Lovley, "Untangling *Geobacter sulfurreducens* nanowires." *mBio* 13(3):e0104122
- Lovley DR, Woodward JC, Chapelle FH. 1994. Stimulated anoxic biodegradation of aromatic hydrocarbons using Fe(III) ligands. *Nature* 370:128–31
- Lovley DR, Woodward JC, Chapelle FH. 1996. Rapid anaerobic benzene oxidation with a variety of chelated Fe(III) forms. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 62:288–91
- Lovley D, Coates J, Blunt-Harris E, Phillips E, Woodward J. 1996. Humic substances as electron acceptors for microbial respiration. *Nature* 382:445–48
- 79. Lovley DR, Blunt-Harris EL. 1999. Role of humic-bound iron as an electron transfer agent in dissimilatory Fe(III) reduction. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 65:4252–54
- 80. Lovley DR. 2012. Electromicrobiology. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 66:391-409
- Lovley DR. 2012. Long-range electron transport to Fe(III) oxide via pili with metallic-like conductivity. Biochem. Soc. Trans. 40(6):1186–90
- Lovley DR. 2017. Syntrophy goes electric: direct interspecies electron transfer. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 71:643–64
- 83. Lovley DR, Walker D. 2019. Geobacter protein nanowires. Front. Microbiol. 10:2078
- Lovley DR, Holmes DE. 2020. Protein nanowires: the electrification of the microbial world and maybe our own. *J. Bacteriol.* 202(20):e00331-20
- Lovley DR, Yao J. 2021. Intrinsically conductive microbial nanowires for 'green' electronics with novel functions. *Trends Biotechnol.* 39(9):940–52

71. Biochemical evidence that OmcB is part of a transmembrane porin-cytochrome complex in *Geobacter*.

- 86. Lovley DR. 2022. Untangling Geobacter sulfurreducens nanowires. mBio 13(3):e0085022
- 87. Lovley DR. 2022. On the existence of pilin-based microbial nanowires. Front. Microbiol. 13:872610
- Lower BH, Shi L, Yongsunthon R, Droubay TC, McCready DE, Lower SK. 2007. Specific bonds between an iron oxide surface and outer membrane cytochromes MtrC and OmcA from *Shewanella* oneidensis MR-1. 7. Bacteriol. 189(13):4944–52
- Lower BH, Lins RD, Oestreicher Z, Straatsma TP, Hochella MF, Shi L, et al. 2008. In vitro evolution of a peptide with a hematite binding motif that may constitute a natural metal-oxide binding archetype. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 42:3821–27
- Magnuson TS, Hodges-Myerson AL, Lovley DR. 2000. Characterization of a membrane-bound NADH-dependent Fe³⁺ reductase from the dissimilatory Fe³⁺-reducing bacterium *Geobacter sulfurreducens. FEMS Microbiol. Lett.* 185(2):205–11
- Magnuson TS, Isoyama N, Hodges-Myerson AL, Davidson G, Maroney MJ, et al. 2001. Isolation, characterization and gene sequence analysis of a membrane-associated 89 kDa Fe(III) reducing cytochrome *c* from *Geobacter sulfurreducens*. *Biochem.* 7. 359(Part 1):147–52
- Maier TM, Myers JM, Myers CR. 2003. Identification of the gene encoding the sole physiological fumarate reductase in *Shewanella oneidensis* MR-1. *J. Basic Microbiol.* 43(4):312–27
- Malvankar NS, Vargas M, Nevin KP, Franks AE, Leang C, et al. 2011. Tunable metallic-like conductivity in microbial nanowire networks. *Nat. Nanotechnol.* 6(9):573–79
- Malvankar NS, Tuominen MT, Lovley DR. 2012. Comment on "On electrical conductivity of microbial nanowires and biofilms" by SM Strycharz-Glaven, RM Snider, A Guiseppi-Elie and LM Tender. *Energy Environ. Sci.*, 2011, 4, 4366. *Energy Environ. Sci.* 5:6247–49
- Malvankar NS, Lovley DR. 2014. Microbial nanowires for bioenergy applications. Curr. Opin. Biotechnol. 27:88–95
- Malvankar NS, Vargas M, Nevin K, Tremblay PL, Evans-Lutterodt K, et al. 2015. Structural basis for metallic-like conductivity in microbial nanowires. *mBio* 6(2):e00084
- Marsili E, Baron DB, Shikhare ID, Coursolle D, Gralnick JA, Bond DR. 2008. Shewanella secretes flavins that mediate extracellular electron transfer. PNAS 105(10):3968–73
- McLean JS, Pinchuk GE, Geydebrekht OV, Bilskis CL, Zakrajsek BA, et al. 2008. Oxygen-dependent autoaggregation in Sbewanella oneidensis MR-1. Environ. Microbiol. 10(7):1861–76
- Mehta T, Coppi MV, Childers SE, Lovley DR. 2005. Outer membrane c-type cytochromes required for Fe(III) and Mn(IV) oxide reduction in *Geobacter sulfurreducens*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 71:8634–41
- Mehta-Kolte MG, Bond DR. 2012. Geothrix fermentans secretes two different redox-active compounds to utilize electron acceptors across a wide range of redox potentials. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 78:6987–95
- 101. Mevers E, Su L, Pishchany G, Baruch M, Cornejo J, et al. 2019. An elusive electron shuttle from a facultative anaerobe. *eLife* 8:e48054
- 102. Mitchell AC, Peterson L, Reardon CL, Reed SB, Culley DE, et al. 2012. Role of outer membrane c-type cytochromes MtrC and OmcA in *Shewanella oneidensis* MR-1 cell production, accumulation, and detachment during respiration on hematite. *Geobiology* 10(4):355–70
- Myers CR, Myers JM. 2002. MtrB is required for proper incorporation of the cytochromes OmcA and OmcB into the outer membrane of *Shewanella putrefaciens* MR-1. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 68(11):5585–94
- Myers CR, Myers JM. 2003. Cell surface exposure of the outer membrane cytochromes of Shewanella oneidensis MR-1. Lett. Appl. Microbiol. 37(3):254–58
- 105. Myers CR, Myers JM. 2004. The outer membrane cytochromes of *Shewanella oneidensis* MR-1 are lipoproteins. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* 39(5):466–70
- Myers CR, Myers JM. 2004. Shewanella oneidensis MR-1 restores menaquinone synthesis to a menaquinone-negative mutant. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 70(9):5415–25
- 107. Nelson JW, Sudarsan N, Phillips GE, Stav S, Lünse CE, et al. 2015. Control of bacterial exoelectrogenesis by c-AMP-GMP. PNAS 112(17):5389–94
- Nevin KP, Lovley DR. 2000. Lack of production of electron-shuttling compounds or solubilization of Fe(III) during reduction of insoluble Fe(III) oxide by *Geobacter metallireducens*. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 66(5):2248–51

99. Evidence that extracellular multiheme cytochromes, later shown to be nanowires, are essential for metal reduction.

- Nevin KP, Lovely DR. 2002. Mechanisms for Fe(III) oxide reduction in sedimentary environments. Geomicrobiol. J. 19(2):141–59
- Nevin KP, Lovley DR. 2002. Mechanisms for accessing insoluble Fe(III) oxide during dissimilatory Fe(III) reduction by *Geothrix fermentans*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 68(5):2294–99
- 111. Nevin KP, Kim B-C, Glaven RH, Johnson JP, Woodard TL, et al. 2009. Anode biofilm transcriptomics reveals outer surface components essential for high density current production in *Geobacter sulfurreducens* fuel cells. *PLOS ONE* 4:e5628
- 112. Newman DK, Kolter R. 2000. A role for excreted quinones in extracellular electron transfer. *Nature* 405(6782):94–97
- 113. Okamoto A, Hashimoto K, Nealson KH, Nakamura R. 2013. Rate enhancement of bacterial extracellular electron transport involves bound flavin semiquinones. *PNAS* 110(19):7856–61
- Okamoto A, Kalathil S, Deng X, Hashimoto K, Nakamura R, Nealson KH. 2014. Cell-secreted flavins bound to membrane cytochromes dictate electron transfer reactions to surfaces with diverse charge and pH. Sci. Rep. 4:5628
- Okamoto A, Saito K, Inoue K, Nealson KH, Hashimoto K, Nakamura R. 2014. Uptake of self-secreted flavins as bound cofactors for extracellular electron transfer in *Geobacter species*. *Energy Environ. Sci.* 7:1357–61
- 116. Oram J, Jeuken L. 2019. Tactic response of *Shewanella oneidensis* MR-1 toward insoluble electron acceptors. *mBio* 10(1):e02490-18
- 117. Paquete CM, Fonseca BM, Cruz DR, Pereira TM, Pacheco I, et al. 2014. Exploring the molecular mechanisms of electron shuttling across the microbe/metal space. *Front. Microbiol.* 5:318
- 118. Peng L, Zhang Y. 2017. Cytochrome OmcZ is essential for the current generation by *Geobacter* sulfurreducens under low electrode potential. *Electrochim. Acta* 228:447–52
- 119. Pirbadian S, Barchinger SE, Leung KM, Byun HS, Jangir Y, et al. 2014. Shewanella oneidensis MR-1 nanowires are outer membrane and periplasmic extensions of the extracellular electron transport components. *PNAS* 111(35):12883–88
- Qian X, Mester T, Morgado L, Arakawa T, Sharma ML, et al. 2011. Biochemical characterization of purified OmcS, a *c*-type cytochrome required for insoluble Fe(III) reduction in *Geobacter sulfurreducens*. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta Bioenerg.* 1807:404–12
- 121. Reguera G, McCarthy KD, Mehta T, Nicoll JS, Tuominen MT, Lovley DR. 2005. Extracellular electron transfer via microbial nanowires. *Nature* 435(7045):1098–101
- 122. Richardson DJ, Butt JN, Fredrickson JK, Zachara JM, Shi L, et al. 2012. The 'porin-cytochrome' model for microbe-to-mineral electron transfer. *Mol. Microbiol.* 85(2):201–12
- 123. Richter H, Nevin KP, Jia H, Lowy DA, Lovley DR, Tender LM. 2009. Cyclic voltammetry of biofilms of wild type and mutant *Geobacter sulfurreducens* on fuel cell anodes indicates possible roles of OmcB, OmcZ, type IV pili, and protons in extracellular electron transfer. *Energy Environ. Sci.* 2:506–16
- Richter LV, Sandler SJ, Weis RM. 2012. Two isoforms of *Geobacter sulfurreducens* PilA have distinct roles in pilus biogenesis, cytochrome localization, extracellular electron transfer, and biofilm formation. *J. Bacteriol.* 194(10):2551–63
- Scott D, McKnight D, Blunt-Harris E, Kolesar S, Lovley D. 1998. Quinone moieties act as electron acceptors in the reduction of humic substances by humics-reducing microorganisms. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 32:2984–89
- 126. Shelobolina ES, Coppi MV, Korenevsky AA, DiDonato LN, Sullivan SA, et al. 2007. Importance of *c*-type cytochromes for U(VI) reduction by *Geobacter sulfurreducens*. *BMC Microbiol*. 7:16
- 127. Shrestha PM, Rotaru A-E, Aklujkar M, Liu F, Shrestha M, et al. 2013. Syntrophic growth with direct interspecies electron transfer as the primary mechanism for energy exchange. *Environ. Microbiol. Rep.* 5:904–10
- 128. Shrestha PM, Rotaru A-E, Summers ZM, Shrestha M, Liu F, Lovley DR. 2013. Transcriptomic and genetic analysis of direct interspecies electron transfer. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 79(7):3397–404
- 129. Seidel J, Hoffmann M, Ellis KE, Seidel A, Spatzal T, et al. 2012. MacA is a second cytochrome c peroxidase of *Geobacter sulfurreducens*. *Biochemistry* 51(13):2747–56

112. Electron shuttling as a strategy for extracellular electron transfer.

119. Nanowires from *S. oneidensis* are outer membrane extensions rather than protein filaments.

121. First indication that filaments and electron transfer are linked, originating the *Geobacter* nanowire concept.

- Shi L, Chen B, Wang Z, Elias DA, Mayer MU, et al. 2006. Isolation of a high-affinity functional protein complex between OmcA and MtrC: two outer membrane decaheme *c*-type cytochromes of *Shewanella oneidensis* MR-1. *J. Bacteriol.* 188(13):4705–14
- Shi L, Deng S, Marshall MJ, Wang Z, Kennedy DW, et al. 2008. Direct involvement of type II secretion system in extracellular translocation of *Shewanella oneidensis* outer membrane cytochromes MtrC and OmcA. *J. Bacteriol.* 190(15):5512–16
- 132. Shi L, Belchik SM, Wang Z, Kennedy DW, Dohnalkova AC, et al. 2011. Identification and characterization of UndAHRCR-6, an outer membrane undecaheme *c*-type cytochrome of *Shewanella* sp. strain HRCR-6. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 77(15):5521–23
- Shi L, Fredrickson JK, Zachara JM. 2014. Genomic analyses of bacterial porin-cytochrome gene clusters. Front. Microbiol. 5:657
- Smith JA, Tremblay P-L, Shrestha PM, Snoeyenbos-West OL, Franks AE, et al. 2014. Going wireless: Fe(III) oxide reduction without pili by *Geobacter sulfurreducens* strain JS-1. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 80:4331–40
- Starwalt-Lee R, El-Naggar MY, Bond DR, Gralnick JA. 2021. Electrolocation? The evidence for redoxmediated taxis in *Shewanella oneidensis*. *Mol. Microbiol.* 115(6):1069–79
- Straub KL, Schink B. 2003. Evaluation of electron-shuttling compounds in microbial ferric iron reduction. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 220(2):229–33
- Strycharz-Glaven SM, Tender LM. 2012. Reply to the "comment on 'On electrical conductivity of microbial nanowires and biofilms'" by Malvankar, Tuominen, Lovley. *Energy Environ. Sci.* 5:6250–55
- Sturm G, Richter K, Doetsch A, Heide H, Louro RO, Gescher J. 2015. A dynamic periplasmic electron transfer network enables respiratory flexibility beyond a thermodynamic regulatory regime. *ISME J*. 9(8):1802–11
- Subramanian P, Pirbadian S, El-Naggar MY, Jensen GJ. 2018. Ultrastructure of Sbewanella oneidensis MR-1 nanowires revealed by electron cryotomography. PNAS 115(14):E3246-E3255
- 140. Tan Y, Adhikari RY, Malvankar NS, Ward JE, Nevin KP, et al. 2016. The low conductivity of *Geobacter uraniireducens* pili suggests a diversity of extracellular electron transfer mechanisms in the genus *Geobacter. Front. Microbiol.* 7:980
- Tang H-Y, Holmes DE, Ueki T, Palacios PA, Lovley DR. 2019. Iron corrosion via direct metalmicrobe electron transfer. *mBio* 10:e00303-19
- Thirumurthy MA, Jones AK. 2020. *Geobacter* cytochrome OmcZs binds riboflavin: implications for extracellular electron transfer. *Nanotechnology* 31:124001
- 143. Tremblay P-L, Summers ZM, Glaven RH, Nevin KP, Zengler K, et al. 2011. A *c*-type cytochrome and a transcriptional regulator responsible for enhanced extracellular electron transfer in *Geobacter sulfurreducens* revealed by adaptive evolution. *Environ. Microbiol.* 13:13–23
- von Canstein H, Ogawa J, Shimizu S, Lloyd JR. 2008. Secretion of flavins by *Shewanella* species and their role in extracellular electron transfer. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 74(3):615–23
- Walker DJ, Adhikari RY, Holmes DE, Ward JE, Woodard TL, et al. 2018. Electrically conductive pili from pilin genes of phylogenetically diverse microorganisms. *ISME J*. 12(1):48–58
- 146. Wang F, Coureuil M, Osinski T, Orlova A, Altindal T, et al. 2017. Cryoelectron microscopy reconstructions of the *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* and *Neisseria gonorrhoeae* type IV pili at sub-nanometer resolution. *Structure* 25(9):1423–35.e4
- 147. Wang Q, Jones AD 3rd, Gralnick JA, Lin L, Buie CR. 2019. Microfluidic dielectrophoresis illuminates the relationship between microbial cell envelope polarizability and electrochemical activity. *Sci. Adv.* 5(1):eaat5664
- 148. Wang F, Gu Y, O'Brien JP, Yi SM, Yalcin SE, et al. 2019. Structure of microbial nanowires reveals stacked hemes that transport electrons over micrometers. *Cell* 177(2):361–69.e10
- Wang F, Mustafa K, Suciu V, Joshi K, Chan CH, et al. 2022. Cryo-EM structure of an extracellular Geobacter OmcE cytochrome filament reveals tetrahaem packing. Nat. Microbiol. 7(8):1291–300
- 150. Wang F, Chan CH, Suciu V, Mustafa K, Ammend M, et al. 2022. Structure of *Geobacter* OmcZ filaments suggests extracellular cytochrome polymers evolved independently multiple times. *eLife* 11:e81551

141. Evidence that *Geobacter* can obtain electrons directly from surfaces other than laboratory electrodes.

148. First cryo-EM structure of an extracellular conductive filament from *Geobacter*.

- Xiong Y, Shi L, Chen B, Mayer MU, Lower BH, et al. 2006. High-affinity binding and direct electron transfer to solid metals by the *Shewanella oneidensis* MR-1 outer membrane *c*-type cytochrome OmcA. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* 128(43):13978–79
- 152. Xu S, Jangir Y, El-Naggar MY. 2016. Disentangling the roles of free and cytochrome-bound flavins in extracellular electron transport from *Shewanella oneidensis* MR-1. *Electrochem. Acta* 198:49–55
- Yalcin SE, O'Brien JP, Gu Y, Reiss K, Yi SM, et al. 2020. Electric field stimulates production of highly conductive microbial OmcZ nanowires. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 16(10):1136–42
- 154. Yi H, Nevin KP, Kim B-C, Franks AE, Klimes A, et al. 2009. Selection of a variant of *Geobacter sul-furreducens* with enhanced capacity for current production in microbial fuel cells. *Biosens. Bioelectron*. 24:3498–503
- 155. Zacharoff LA, Morrone DJ, Bond DR. 2017. *Geobacter sulfurreducens* extracellular multiheme cytochrome PgcA facilitates respiration to Fe(III) oxides but not electrodes. *Front. Microbiol.* 8:2481
- 156. Zhang B, Song W, Pang P, Lai H, Chen Q, et al. 2019. Role of contacts in long-range protein conductance. *PNAS* 116:5886–91
- 157. Zhang B, Ryan E, Wang X, Song W, Lindsay S. 2022. Electronic transport in molecular wires of precisely controlled length built from modular proteins. *ACS Nano* 16:1671–80